Draft Minutes of the meeting of

Riccall Parish Council

held on 

19th June 2023

at the Methodist Church/Community Hub 

Riccall
Attending: Cllrs Keen (Chair), Marston, Dawson, Wiles, Tatterton, Lucas, Lee, Lindsay, Tongue and Nuttall.

In attendance: Glenda Foster
Apologies: Cllr Adamson

The meeting was opened at 19.30 by the Chairman.
84/23
Apologies and Declarations of Interest
Apologies were received in advance from Cllr Adamson and the reason was accepted. 

There were no declarations of interest. 

85/23    To accept and adopt the minutes of meetings:
It was RESOLVED to accept and adopt the following minutes: 

To accept and adopt the minutes of Full Council held on 15th May 2023
To accept and adopt the minutes of the Admin & Finance held on 5th June 2023
The minutes of the Annual Assembly held on 17th April 2023 will be reviewed at the next Annual Assembly due to be held in 2024.
86/23
Report of progress and updates since the last meeting
Update from North Yorkshire Councillor

Cllr Duckett was not in attendance at the meeting. It was noted that although the agenda had been sent in advance it had not been at the usual time on this occasion. 

. 

Update from NY Police
PC Richard Wood was unable to attend the meeting, however, he hoped to attend the meeting in September.  He had been in contact regarding holding a police surgery in Riccall. It was mentioned this would be a good idea if it could be held at the Methodist Church/Community Hub. 
Admin provided the latest available crime figures for April 2023

Four cases recorded in Riccall:

1. Holmes Drive – violent/sexual offence x 1

2. Dunhelm Farm Close – criminal damage and arson x 1

3. Church Close - violent/sexual offence x 1 

4. Church Close - public order x 1
Update from Admin
Admin Report – June 2023
· Website options have been discussed. Awaiting Clerk from a local village to show us the back office of their Parish Council website. 

· Kelfield Road – speeding scheme – works completed. To be discussed. 
· Village Green key locks and notice board – looking into options. 

· Litter bins – replacement bin at Millenium Green has been ordered.  It will be re-sited following a discussion with a local resident and LC.

· New sign at the Park entrance.  Received information from NYC. Needs to complete forms and new proof will be sent by signage company.

· VAS signs have been moved.

· Selby Road – overgrown brambles/nettles have been reported to NYC.

· Resident correspondence re: Bridleway from Selby Road to the A19 (Green Lane) 
· Overgrown grass at north end of village A19 junction was reported, but now cleared.

· A number of complaints have been received regarding overgrown paths and hedges around the village. 

· Request received for ‘No dogs off leads” signage on the back gate at the Park, like the one on the main gate.

· Several complaints regarding cut down vegetation between Chapel Walk to Main Street which has been left and is blocking the footpath.  

· IT issue with Asset Manager.  Fusion unable to fix.  Contact will be made with Pear Technology

· Notification from Planning –ZG2023/0567/CPE Spencer Elliott Property Lawyers 1 - 2 Lakeside Mews Riccall Lane   Lawful development certificate for existing change of use to a single dwelling and occupation in breach of an occupancy condition.
Streetlights
SL85 Landing Lane reported out.

SL 84 Landing Lane, now fixed.

SL 93 Landing Lane reported out.

SL27 Saunters Way reported out.

Snicket between Northfield Lane and Saunters Way, reportedly new LED lanterns fitted. 
87/23   Matters from Public Participation
A complaint had been reported to Councillor regarding the bus stop sign at Villa Nurseries which had been vandalised and no visible bus timetable. It was noted there had not been a timetable for some time, however the Council can ask if it will be replaced.
88/23
Correspondence

 (a) Correspondence requiring decisions:

           Foul Smell from Brickworks.
It was raised that the source of the smell has now been identified and there are currently measures in place to resolve the issue, however it was noted it is likely to get temporarily worse whilst the clean-up process is underway.  It was RESOLVED to invite the Environment Agency and a representative from the waste company to the next meeting. 
          Hedges and Footpaths Selby Rd, Footpath by Dairyman's, Back Lane.
There have been a number of complaints regarding overgrown hedges and footpaths. It was recognised that the area from school to Northfield Lane had recently been cleared. 

Councillors acknowledged the problem of the overgrowth belonging to the Church on the roadside of the wall which was resulting in parents and children having to step onto the road to avoid nettles. It was RESOLVED that four Councillors would volunteer their time and provide strimming equipment on this occasion to clear this area on a date when they were available.


The bridleway on Selby Road to the A19 was mentioned whereby a farmer had put fencing up to prevent rabbits, however, this fencing also prevents access for people wanting to use the bridleway.  It was RESOLVED that the lead Councillor would walk along this area and report back. 

The PROW area which connects Main Street to Chapel Lane was raised following several complaints from nearby residents. There was also a query regarding paving stones and fencing which had been put in place by a resident. It was RESOLVED that the lead Councillor would investigate this. 

A further concern was raised regarding the area from King Rudding Close to Station Road whereby people were having to walk on the road as the footpath is overgrown. It was RESOLVED that the lead Councillor would investigate. 

It was stated that the lead Councillor will contact residents whose hedges require cutting back.  North Yorkshire Council will be contacted to follow up if action is not taken by residents. 

A Councillor will walk the footpaths with the Scouts on 20th July which will enable any further issues to be addressed.

It was noted that Selby Road verges were overgrown but we contacted NYC and they have since been cut. The same applies to the north end of the village at the A19/Sustrans entrance, which have now been cut. 
          Request for sponsorship in aid of "Selby Hand of Hope"
It was RESOLVED that we are unable to provide sponsorship on this occasion. 
         Kelfield Road speed bumps.
It was mentioned that there have been complaints regarding the recently installed speed bumps along Kelfield Road due to them being not high enough and reports that they are making little difference to traffic which is exceeding the speed limit. It was RESOLVED to contact NYC and thank them for installing the controls and to express our concerns that little difference has been noticed.  Therefore, we would like to request a further speed survey to be conducted which will provide relevant evidence. 
 (b) Correspondence for information only:
None.

(c) Late Correspondence –to note only
D-Day lighting the Beacon 6th June 2024
It was RESOLVED that we will light the Beacon in Riccall and contact the organisers to inform them. 

Village Band
The village band have requested permission to hold an event again on Christmas Eve on the Village Green and have access to the power box.  It was RESOLVED to allow them to do this. 

Signage regarding dogs at the Park
Correspondence had been received by a resident requesting that signage stating that dogs must be on a lead in the Park be placed at the other side like the one on the main gate.  It was RESOLVED to arrange for signage to be erected. 
89/23      Accounts
The Acting RFO made the following comments:
Accounts Report June 2023
No comments had been received from June’s accounts.

It was RESOLVED to approve the payments for June. 
The acting RFO checked the availability of the Councillors present to approve the payments.
General Comments
‘1/ I sent out the budget information for May ’23, so you are all up to date with the budget situation.

If you have had chance to look at the April budget v actual information, you will have noted we are 16.66% through our budget year and we have spent ???% of our budget. 

2/ You will have also noted that I have now included in your pack the income from hiring out the community hub hall.

3/ I am holding on to a TEEC invoice for £28.80 per year for a 12 year, a planning tracker, pending a decision later this evening.

4/ I cannot remember receiving an invoice for the installation and topping off of the plinths in the Park. 

5/ I have been chasing up Cllr Steph Duckett to contact the CIL person at NYC ref our outstanding CIL funds. I now have received a response from NYC and the lady is going to check to see if we are owed any CIL funds.

6/ We have now five signatories on three of our accounts and four on another account.

7/ AGAR forms to be signed by the chairman.’
	Bank Reconciliation
	
	

	
	
	
	Bal end June
	Bal end May

	VM (YB) - RPC Acc No1 (Asset Replace)
	 £                -   
	 £                -   

	VM (YB) - RPC Acc No2 (Projects))
	 £   57,462.19 
	 £   57,462.19 

	Unity Bank - Current Account
	 £   53,677.34 
	 £   73,078.45 

	Lloyds Bank - Asset Replacement
	 £   64,914.11 
	 £   64,914.11 

	Unpresented Payments
	 £                -   
	 £                -   

	Date
	 
	Cheque or Transfer Ref
	Amount
	Payee

	13/6/23
	TR
	607 
	 £     1,831.31 
	

	13/6/23
	TR
	608
	 £        113.32 
	

	13/6/23
	TR
	609
	 £        474.54 
	

	13/6/23
	TR
	610
	 £        706.46 
	

	17/5/23
	TR
	611
	 £          14.50 
	 K.Dawson 

	20/5/23
	TR
	612
	 £          16.81 
	 M.Nuttall 

	20/5/23
	TR
	613
	 £          75.37 
	 Gallagher 

	22/5/23
	TR
	614
	 £        330.00 
	 Rialtas B S Ltd    Inv 30715 

	22/5/23
	TR
	615
	 £        275.54 
	 K.Dawson 

	26/5/23
	TR
	616
	 £        265.20 
	 Acorn Lighting       Inv 12286 

	30/5/23
	TR
	617
	 £     1,682.77 
	 Gallagher 

	30/5/23
	TR
	618
	 £          32.77 
	 Gallagher 

	1/6/23
	TR
	619
	 £        350.00 
	 Internal Audit    Ref 4232  

	1/6/23
	TR
	620
	 £        330.00 
	 Rialtas B S Ltd   Inv 30776 

	3/6/23
	TR
	621
	 £        287.67 
	 Riccall Regen     Inv 4845 

	3/6/23
	TR
	622
	 £        104.00 
	 Riccall Regen     Inv 4846 

	5/6/23
	TR
	623
	 £          18.96 
	 Fusion Inv 13597 

	9/6/23
	TR
	624
	 £          61.75 
	 Fay Stanton 

	12/6/23
	TR
	625
	 £          90.00 
	 Playdale Inv 0000050981 

	13/6/23
	TR
	626
	 £        658.59 
	 HMRC 

	13/6/23
	TR
	627
	 £   10,059.78 
	 NYC Inv Rf 230004511 

	13/6/23
	TR
	628
	 £          45.00 
	 B. Keen              Inv note 27 

	7/6/23
	DD
	53 
	 £          39.10 
	 Google               Inv ????????? 

	14/6/23
	DD
	54 
	 £          48.28 
	 Chess                    Inv 4656474 

	 
	DD
	55 
	 £                -   
	 ICO Ref Z2899458 

	2/6/23
	SO
	56 
	 £     1,524.79 
	 Shed grounds maintenance          Inv 26028  3 of 12 

	
	
	Total
	 £   19,436.51 
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Receipts not Banked
	 £                -   
	


The Chairman signed the AGAR documents (minute reference 89/23).
90/23   Reports and Consultation
None.

It was RESOLVED to adopt the Terms of Reference for the HR/Staffing Committee.  It was agreed that the Committee would take over from the Chairman in dealing with staffing issues. 
	91/23   Planning

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


The following planning application outcomes were noted. 
(a) Planning applications granted by North Yorkshire Council

APP/N2739/C/23/3320402 - Caravan at Dunelm Farm, King Rudding Lane, Riccall, York, North Yorkshire, YO19 6QL Gone to appeal.
ZG2023/0376/TPO - 1 The Hollies, Riccall Granted
ZG2023/0384/TPO - Oakmead, Kelfield Road, Riccall Granted
2023/0310/TPO - 1 Beckwith Gardens, Riccall, Refused 
2023/0355/HPA - 17 Elms Close, Riccall, Granted
2023/0287/HPA - 1 Hall Farm Close, Riccall, Granted
    (b) To consider the following planning applications: 
  ZG2023/0424/FUL - Construction of a general-purpose building, 

       
 Bottle Decoration Solutions LTD, Riccall Airfield, Market Weighton Road

The lead Councillor recommended no objections to this application.  It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendation. 
    (c) Other planning matters
2021/1043/FULM - Land off Wheatfields Erection of up to 82 dwellings, including associated.  It was noted that acknowledgement had just been received to say this application had been Refused. 
The Chairman allowed a break at 8.34pm.

The meeting resumed at 8.44pm.
92/23
 Recreational / H & S update 
The lead Councillor had met with another contractor who will send quotes for the zip wire and basket swing.  Further areas which require attention were also noted.  Quotes will be sent for these also.  

A lead Councillor had identified a potential trip hazard around the plinths. A temporary fix had been put in place and was considered safe.  Council agreed to pay the invoice to the company who had done the topping off and the plinths. 

It was noted that the matting under the Komplan would be replaced after the summer school holidays.  It was agreed to make arrangements to repair the split in the seat before then. 

It was RESOLVED to contact a local contact regarding the repair and attention required to the bench on corner of Back Lane leading to Landing Lane. 

Park
· Lengthsman – is working through a list of ongoing work. Has recently collected timber and repaired the zip wire edge. Also cleared main hedge and finished mounting three parking signs. 

· Awaiting quotes from two contractors relating to the HAGS annual inspection.  Three quotes will then have been received. 

· Contractor has completed matting work under the frog house. Need to know about komplan whether we are removing it.  It will be a difficult job to fit the matting under the komplan due to it being based on hardcore.  He does have a number of mats which he could potentially use to replace areas in need perhaps in the toddler area. 

· Walking the Footpaths will be undertaken by the Scouts on 20th July at 6pm.

· Library posters created for the summer reading challenge.  Will be distributed around the village. 

· Litter collector has recently reported broken alcohol bottles at the skate park.
93/23 Riccall United Football Club
It was stated due to their current plans being put on hold, the request for a loan from RUFC has been withdrawn. 

94/23   Admin and Finance Report
It was RESOLVED to investigate a new website provider as recommended by A&F Committee. 

It was RESOLVED to cancel with immediate effect the fee of £28 per year for 12 years for the planning applications to be shown on the current homepage of the website as recommended by A & F Committee. 


Discussion took place regarding Councillors having the own laptops.  Although not mandatory, the YLCA had recommended this as good practice. It was proposed that we could move to a Cloud based server. It was suggested that a working group could be set up to contact IT companies and look to investigate this option.  
95/23 Community Hub
The working group advised that regular meetings/activities were still taking place with the next one being on 20th June.  The holding of an open day was mentioned as were suggestions on how to decide upon the name of the building. 
96/23 Minor items for the next agenda
The Chairman asked for any items for the next agenda to be sent as soon as possible.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.17pm and took the meeting into private session.

97/23     Staff Matters 
A brief update was given in relation to meetings held with the Clerk. 

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.33pm and thanked everyone for attending. 
